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JUDGING THE SIZE OF BIRDS

The frequency with which observers claim to have made an accurate assessment of
a bird' size, in situations where it is impossible to judge distance or where
there are no other species close by for comparison, leads me to suggest that
there may be widespread overconfidence placed in the ability of the human eye to
judge size. In the vast majority of such claims, it seems likely that the size
is assessed after the bird has been identified - size is not really judged at
all but it is known instantly in a subconscious process drawing from previous
knowledge of the species' size.

In such cases, I wonder if the actual difficulties of such a visual test are
adequately considered: these can be illustrated by envisaging the difficulty of
trying to judge the size of any unfamiliar object (or perhaps a model of a bird
of indeterminate species) in an unfamiliar terrain, at sea or suspended against
open sky. Largely because of the inability to judge distance, an accurate size
assessment would seem impossible. With a live bird, the speed of its wingbeat
or other activity can help, but, without additional clues as to its identity, it
would seem likely that only an approximate impression of its size can be obtai-
ned. How often does an inital impression of size, formed as a bird first comes
into view, prove to be alarmingly wide of the mark the instant that there has
been time to identify it? The real difficulties can also be apparent when con-
fronted by a totally unfamiliar species whose size is not previously known.

I would suggest that an accurate size assessment can be made only by fairly pro-
longed views at close range when distance and perspective can be carefully judg-
ed (although much would depend on the experience and visual acuity of the obser-
ver) or by careful comparison with one or more species (or perhaps some familiar
ebject)close by.

Where an accurate size assessment is claimed in circumstances other than these,
any potential error is unimportant anyway because the identification is clinched
by other features. Sometimes, however, the size assessment forms the hub of the
identification, for example in brief views of crakes Porzana, silhouette views
of soaring raptors or seabirds flying by offshore. If the difficulty of judging
size in such circumstances is not considered, there may be a real danger of mis-
identification: it would seem easy to make a faulty initial judgment of size,
albeit unwittingly, and let imagination do the rest.

I raise this subject as one who, for a long while, presumed an ability to judge
the size of a bird in almost any field situation because such had apparently al-
ways seemed unquestioned, essential part of birdwatching. Having considered the
problems, however, I now regard size impression in isolation as a potentially
highly misleading character. I now find it a useful cautionary exercise to bear
in mind continually that the apparent size of the bird I am watching is only
that of the species which I think it is. I wonder if this tenet might usefully
be considered more widely?

Peter J. Grant, 14 Heathfield Road, Ashford, Kent TN24 8QD, England

The above note was originally published as a letter in British Birds 73: 227-228.
It is reprinted with kind permission of Peter J. Grant. Editors


















































































































